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MINUTE 
 

of 
 

CABINET 
 
 

Minute of virtual meeting held at 10.00am on 13 August 2020. 
 
 
Present: 
 
Councillor Tony Buchanan (Leader)   Councillor Alan Lafferty 
Councillor Caroline Bamforth    Councillor Colm Merrick 
Councillor Danny Devlin    Councillor Paul O’Kane    

 
 

Councillor Buchanan, Leader, in the Chair 
 

 
Attending: 
 
Lorraine McMillan, Chief Executive; Caroline Innes, Deputy Chief Executive; Andy Cahill, 
Director of Environment; Margaret McCrossan, Head of Accountancy (Chief Financial 
Officer); Barbara Clark, Chief Accountant; Craig Geddes, Senior Information and 
Improvement Officer; Kay McIntosh – Strategic Services Development Manager; Brian 
Dunigan – Money Advice and Rights Manager; Michael McKernan, Business Development 
Team Leader; and Paul O’Neil, Committee Services Officer. 
 
 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
1305. There were no declarations of interest intimated. 
 
 
JOINT CONSULTATIVE COMMITTEE (FIRST TIER) – MINUTE OF MEETING OF 13 
FEBRUARY 2020 
 
1306. The Cabinet considered and noted the Minute of the meeting of the Joint 
Consultative Committee (First Tier) held on 13 February 2020 and which forms Appendix 1 
accompanying this Minute.  
 
 
AUDIT AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE INVESTIGATION ON CLIMATE CHANGE 
 
1307. Under reference to the Minute of the meeting of the Audit and Scrutiny Committee of 
21 November 2019 (Page 1026, Item 1109 refers), when it was agreed amongst other things 
to approve the proposed scope and timeline of the investigation on climate change which 
would be carried out in support of the refreshed Environmental Sustainability Strategy and 
Action Plan, the Cabinet considered a report by the Chief Executive, providing details of the 
Audit and Scrutiny Committee’s investigation into the matter. 
 
Councillor Miller, Chair of the Audit and Scrutiny Committee, explained that the Audit and 
Scrutiny Committee’s investigation on climate change had taken place between November 
2019 and February 2020, in the course of which it involved all departments of the Council  
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and included a visit to the Isobel Mair School and Family Centre to see the work the children 
were involved in. 

 
Whilst highlighting that one of the key recommendations was that the Council renewed its 
Climate Change Strategy, including with input from children and young people, Councillor 
Miller stated that it was proposed that a cross-party elected member/officer working group on 
climate change be established. He also indicated that the committee had suggested that the 
Council should consider becoming carbon neutral by 2040. Furthermore, it was proposed 
that a Council policy be established on single-use plastics, with input from the trade unions, 
and recommended that Council schools continued their good work in achieving Green Flag 
status. 
 
Concluding his remarks, Councillor Miller stated that it was proposed that the programme of 
works to improve the energy efficiency of the Council’s housing stock and public buildings be 
continued and that the Council consider a proposal to plant a tree for each resident in East 
Renfrewshire (i.e. approx. 95,000). 
 
The Cabinet, having thanked Councillor Miller and members of the committee for their work 
associated with the investigation, and having noted the recommendations arising from the 
investigation, agreed that a response be prepared. 
 
 
CLIMATE CHANGE STRATEGY AND ACTION PLAN 
 
1308. The Cabinet considered a report by the Director of Environment, outlining a proposed 
approach for the development of a Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan, particularly in 
view of the recommendations arising from the Audit and Scrutiny Committee.  
 
Whilst referring to the Audit and Scrutiny Committee’s investigation on Climate Change (see 
Item 1307 above), the report highlighted that the committee had made twenty-four 
recommendations which were approved at the meeting of the Audit and Scrutiny Committee 
on 12 March 2020 and had been submitted to the Cabinet for consideration.   
 
The report highlighted that of key importance were the recommendations in relation to 
creating a full-time post of Climate Change Coordinator based within the Environment 
Department; renewing the previous Environmental Sustainability Strategy with a new 
Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan; setting an initial target for the Council to become 
carbon neutral by 2040 (including establishing interim targets); ensuring that climate change 
impacts/sustainability implications were given greater prominence in all council business 
including coverage in corporate reports and capital appraisals; and the establishment of a 
cross party Member/Officer climate change working group. 
 
Noting that there was no specific statutory requirement for the Council to prepare a Climate 
Change Strategy/Action Plan, the report stated that however, taking all of the background 
information into account along with those recommendations from the Audit and Scrutiny 
Committee which were considered by the Cabinet earlier in the meeting it was proposed to 
develop a Council Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan which would seek to 
incorporate those Audit and Scrutiny Committee recommendations, including setting a date 
for the Council to be carbon neutral which would require tougher Council targets to be set. 
 
The report highlighted that it was proposed that the strategy would initially focus on 3 key 
action areas including carbon reduction and off-setting measures with examples of the type 
of action that could be taken being outlined. 
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The report explained that an opportunity existed to provide an ambitious strategic approach 
to renewal of the previous Environmental Sustainability Strategy 2015-18. This would allow 
the Council to align its activities with the national policy agenda on climate change and meet 
likely future requirements around carbon and greenhouse gas emission reporting.  
 
Whilst noting that the new strategy would establish baseline carbon emissions (and other 
greenhouse gas emissions) and set a target to achieve carbon neutrality no later than 2040, 
including ambitious interim targets, the report highlighted that the Council would lead by 
example and had a role to play in direct action and influencing behavioural change amongst 
its employees, local residents and businesses.   
 
However, it was noted that positive, disruptive change would be required in areas such as 
transport, the built environment, waste and consumption and how the Council generated 
energy, along with a focus on activities that would off-set its carbon emissions and plan for 
unavoidable climate change impacts.   
 
The Cabinet:- 

 
(a) approved the proposed comprehensive approach to the development of a 

new Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan;  
 
(b) supported the ambition for the Council to be ‘carbon neutral’ by 2040 (as a 

minimum target); and  
 
(c) approved the proposal to establish a cross party Member/Officer working 

group to progress the Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan. 
 
 
EAST RENFREWSHIRE COUNCIL CLIMATE CHANGE REPORT 2018/19 
 
1309. The Cabinet considered a report by the Director of Environment, providing details of 
the Council’s 2018/19 Climate Change report which was submitted to Scottish Ministers at 
the end of November 2019. The report would normally have been submitted to the Cabinet 
earlier.  However, staff resource issues and the coronavirus pandemic had caused delays. 
 
The report demonstrated that the Council continued to make good progress in terms of 
carbon reduction, reducing its carbon emissions above stated Council targets with projects 
continuing through 2019/20 and beyond.  However, in view of the increasing importance of 
achieving carbon reductions and the Scottish Government’s target for the country to be 
carbon neutral by 2040, the Council needed to achieve significantly more carbon reductions 
and to achieve these more quickly.  It was noted that this was being taken forward through 
the Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan report which was considered as the 
immediately foregoing item of business. 
 
The Cabinet noted: 
 

(a) the Council’s 2018/19 Climate Change Report;  and 
 
(b) that a copy of the report had been submitted to Scottish Ministers in 

November 2019.  
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FREEDOM OF INFORMATION - COUNCIL PERFORMANCE FOR THE PERIOD 
JANUARY 2019 TO MARCH 2020 
 
1310. The Cabinet considered a report by the Chief Executive, providing details of the 
annual report on the Council’s performance in dealing with Freedom of Information requests. 
 
The report explained that Freedom of Information provided a statutory right of access to 
information held by Scottish public authorities and that statistical reports on how the Council 
had dealt with information requests had been produced on an annual basis since the 
Freedom of Information (Scotland) Act came into force in 2005. 
 
The Council had received a total of 1257 requests during the period 1 April 2019 to 31 
March 2020. As with all aspects of Council business, the situation was made more 
challenging with the start of the disruption caused by the COVID-19 pandemic. Details of 
Council, departmental and sectional performance in responding to Freedom of Information 
requests were outlined together with a summary of the use of exemptions, reviews and 
appeals.   
 
The Cabinet noted the report. 
 
 
LOCAL CHILD POVERTY ACTION REPORT – YEAR 2 
 
1311. The Cabinet considered a report by the Deputy Chief Executive in relation to the 
second East Renfrewshire Local Child Poverty Action Report (LCPAR) required under the 
Child Poverty (Scotland) Act 2017. A copy of the LCPAR was appended. 
 
The report detailed the actions taken during 2019-2020 to support families in, or at risk of 
poverty and the intended 2020-2021 actions.  However, it was recognised that there would 
be challenging times ahead and Covid-19 was likely to have an impact on profile of poverty, 
including child poverty, in future.  Poverty should be considered within all COVID-19 
recovery and renewal planning and actions taken would be reflected in the next annual 
LCPAR.  
 
The Cabinet approved and agreed to publish the Local Child Poverty Action Report to meet 
the requirements of the Child Poverty (Scotland) Act 2017. 
 
 
FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2020 
 
1312. The Cabinet considered a report by the Head of Accountancy (Chief Financial 
Officer), providing details of the financial results for 2019/20 and comparing the out-turn with 
the final budgetary control statement for that year which was submitted to the meeting of the 
Cabinet on 12 March 2020. 
 
The report demonstrated the continuing excellent financial performance of the Council and 
indicated that subject to audit, the financial results contained within the accounts were 
satisfactory.  Whilst noting that the Council’s financial affairs had again been managed within 
its operational budget, the report highlighted that an overall underspend for the financial year 
of £3,348,000 had been recorded in the accounts. It was noted that to balance the budget 
for 2019/20, it had been anticipated that £4,312,000 would be required from the Non-
Earmarked General Fund reserve. However, after directors closely managed net expenditure 
only £964,000 of reserves was called upon. This represented an improvement of 
£3,348,000. 
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Whilst noting that Capital Expenditure of £47,841,000 was invested during 2019/20, the 
report highlighted that an operational surplus of £598,000 had been made on the Housing 
Revenue Account, which increased the accumulated surpluses brought forward on that 
Account to £2,316,000.  
 
The report highlighted that after transfers to earmarked reserves, the balance on the 
Council’s Non-Earmarked General Fund reserve was £9,590,000 as at 31 March 2020. This 
represented 3.8% of the annual budgetary net revenue expenditure and was slightly below 
the Council’s most prudent target level of 4% but better than forecast when setting the 
budget for 2020/21. However, it was anticipated that the balance would significantly reduce 
during 2020/21 to cover unfunded pressures relating to COVID-19. 
 
The Cabinet noted:- 

 
(a) the outturn position compared to the previous Budgetary Control Report;  and 

 
(b) that once the audit has been completed the Final Accounts will be submitted 

to a future meeting of the Council along with the External Auditor’s report. 
 
 
EAST RENFREWSHIRE ECONOMIC RENEWAL KEY ACTIONS 2020/21 
 
1313. The Cabinet considered a report by the Director of Environment, on the preparation 
of economic recovery key actions that had been developed in response to the economic 
downturn as a result of COVID-19. The report also indicated that further reports regarding 
the economy would be submitted to the Cabinet in due course. 
 
Whilst noting the list of some of the key high level issues in relation to the local economy and 
highlighting the sectors that were at risk, these being summarised by broad industry sector 
and risk category, the report provided details on the impacts on the East Renfrewshire 
Labour Market; the Business Community; and the Town Centres within East Renfrewshire.  
 
The report explained how the Council was going to address the impacts and outlined a 
range of economic recovery key actions within East Renfrewshire, highlighting that further 
reports regarding economic recovery and renewal and Community Wealth Building would be 
submitted to future meetings of the Cabinet in due course. In addition, the Director of 
Environment would prepare additional proposals for consideration by the Cabinet in relation 
to economic renewal and recovery for implementation should the Council’s financial 
circumstances allow this. 
 
The Cabinet: 
 

(a) noted the development of key economic recovery actions prepared with input 
from the recently established cross party member/officer Renewal Working 
Group; 

 
(b) noted that further reports regarding economic recovery and renewal and 

Community Wealth Building would be submitted to the Cabinet in due course; 
and 

 
(c) instructed the Director of Environment to prepare additional proposals for 

consideration by the Cabinet in relation to economic renewal and recovery for 
implementation should the Council’s financial circumstances allow this. 
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ROADS RESURFACING WORKS PROGRAMME 2020/21 
 
1314. The Cabinet considered a report by the Director of Environment, providing details on 
the major additional Roads Works Programme in relation to Carriageway and Footway 
Resurfacing for 2020/21. A copy of the programme was appended to the report. 
 
The report explained that the 2020/21 proposed roads works programme would use the 
additional resources of £3 million recently made available to improve the roads condition 
across the authority. However, it was recognised that whilst the Council’s A and B class road 
network was in a relatively good condition, the C class and unclassified roads required 
significant works and, as a consequence, the majority of the additional £3m allocation had 
been directed towards these types of road.   
 
It was noted that the expenditure would have a major impact on resident’s perceptions of 
Council expenditure on roads major resurfacing projects for carriageways and footways (as 
opposed to mainly potholing/patching) in the past in residential estates. 
 
The Cabinet approved the roads resurfacing works programme. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

CHAIR 
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MINUTE 
 

of 
 

JOINT CONSULTATIVE COMMITTEE (FIRST TIER) 
 

Minute of Meeting held at 2.00pm in the Council Chamber, Council Headquarters, 
Giffnock on 13 February 2020. 
 
 
Present: 
 
Councillor Tony Buchanan 
Councillor Caroline Bamforth 
 

 Councillor Stewart Miller 

Union Representatives: 
 
Ms Karen Catlow (UNISON) 
Mr David James (UNISON) 
Ms Lisa Kennedy (EIS) 
 

 Mr Steven Larkin (UNISON) 
 Mr Des Morris (EIS) 
 

Mr Morris in the Chair 
 
 

Attending: 
 
Lorraine McMillan, Chief Executive; Caroline Innes, Deputy Chief Executive; Margaret 
McCrossan, Head of Accountancy (Chief Financial Officer); Andy Cahill, Director of 
Environment; Phil Daws, Head of Environment (Strategic Services); Sharon Dick, Head of 
HR and Corporate Services; Tracy Morton, Education Senior Manager; and Linda Hutchison, 
Senior Committee Services Officer. 
 
 
Apologies: 
 
Councillor Paul O’Kane; and Mr Joe Lynch (UNISON). 
 
 
MINUTE OF PREVIOUS MEETING 
 
1. The committee considered and approved as a correct record the Minute of the 
meeting held on 14 February 2019.  
 
 
REVENUE BUDGET 2020/21 AND RELATED ISSUES  
 
2. The Head of Accountancy reported that, following a delay, the 2020/21 Scottish 
Budget draft grant settlement for local government had been announced on 6 February, 
confirming it had not covered multiple years as had been anticipated at one stage. Although 
a real terms increase of over 4% had been announced, she explained that a sum in excess 
of the increase received required to be allocated to new Scottish Government priorities, 
mainly associated with Education and the Integration Joint Board (IJB). With those 
exceptions, the underlying like for like grant support had reduced by 1%, which was very 
close to the level forecasted. The overall level of funding available for the Council was based 
on an assumption that councils would increase Council Tax by the maximum level permitted 
of 4.84%.  

APPENDIX 1 



1220 
 
Whilst referring further to grant conditions associated with the grant settlement, the Head of 
Accountancy confirmed that the IJB base budget contributions had to be maintained at a flat 
cash level prior to any new priority funding being applied and that this restricted the level of 
savings that could be applied to IJB budgets for 2020/21.  Consequently £200k savings the 
Council had previously agreed to apply to the IJB would have to be reallocated in addition to 
planned measures to close the authority’s budget gap. 
 
Having referred to ongoing negotiations by the Scottish Government on the finalisation of its 
budget, the Head of Accountancy highlighted that the settlement figures received by the 
authority could be subject to change, as the Scottish Budget would not be confirmed until 5 
March. Furthermore it remained a possibility that the UK Government’s budget, to be 
announced later in March, could impact on the final settlement the Council received.  
 
Regarding capital expenditure, the Head of Accountancy confirmed that there had been an 
overall 17% reduction in grant for 2020/21, the Council’s share of which was £900k. She 
commented that this was not considered ideal and that it was hoped that  this reduction 
would apply for only one year, but that receiving multi-year settlements in future would be 
helpful as it would provide more certainty on future funding.   
 
Thereafter, in monetary terms and more detail, she itemised various budget pressures facing 
the Council, such as in relation to inflation, service demand and contracts, Scottish 
Government Grant reduction and distribution changes as of February 2020, compared to the 
estimated position as of February 2019. The position on various savings related issues, such 
as previously agreed savings and the use of reserves, was also commented on.  Related 
issues referred to included, Council Tax income anticipated in 2020/21 and related matters, 
such as the projected population growth in East Renfrewshire compared to other areas and 
the rate at which new houses were being built; and a small reduction in the contribution the 
Council would make to the Floors arrangement in 2020/21 compared to 2019/20. Options 
open to the Council were also commented on which included increasing Council Tax by the 
maximum level allowed, the use of reserves, the application of further savings identified, and 
other savings rejected as a result of previous consultation.  
 
It was clarified that overall, taking account of the latest assessment of spending pressures, 
an outstanding budget gap of £8.1m for 2020/21 remained to be addressed compared to the 
original forecast of £5.9m.  Existing indicative 2020/21 budget plans had already assumed 
previously agreed savings of around £7m, the use of £1.5m of general reserves and the 
application of a 3% Council Tax increase. The related challenge of maintaining the level of 
Non-Earmarked General Fund reserve at its prudent target level of 4% of annual budgeted 
net revenue expenditure was commented on.   
 
In conclusion, the Head of Accountancy referred to the need for the Council to set its budget 
and Council Tax. The possibility of the Scottish Budget being amended in future which could 
impact on the authority’s final settlement and the Council’s budget in due course, and 
challenging savings targets to be met in future when there would not be recourse to use 
reserves in the same way as in the past were also commented on.   
 
Mr Morris referred to the unusual circumstances and particular challenges facing the 
authority arising from the General Election in December and related consequences for 
budgets at a UK, Scottish and local level.  Having acknowledged the challenges Elected 
Members faced and welcomed the opportunity the Trade Unions (TUs) had been given to 
address the Budget Strategy Group earlier in the day, Mr Larkin confirmed that the TUs were 
continuing to petition the Scottish Government for a better local government settlement. He 
also referred to the importance of information being presented clearly, such as on inflation 
issues. 
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Councillor Buchanan referred to the need for the Council to make some difficult decisions to 
enable it to balance its budget, the significant pressures facing the Council in 2020/21 and 
beyond, and the lack of certainty the Scottish Government was facing on its own final 
settlement and related uncertainty facing councils on drawing up their final budgets. Having 
commented that the use of reserves by the Council could help address challenges faced by 
the authority, but only in the short term, he confirmed that like the TUs, Elected Members 
were continuing to lobby for additional resources for local authorities.      
 
It was agreed to note the position and comments made.   
 
 
CREATION OF HEADS OF SERVICE POSTS IN ENVIRONMENT DEPARTMENT AND 
HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE PARTNERSHIP (HSCP) 
 
3. Mr Larkin stressed that UNISON supported job creation, but expressed concern 
regarding the Heads of Service posts recently created within the Environment Department 
and HSCP, especially given the restructuring of their services in the relatively recent past.  
Having expressed the view that this sent a confusing message about the Council’s long-term 
plans, he added that the job remits of many UNISON members had been changed with staff 
in some cases being asked to take on additional duties, suggesting this could have been an 
alternative option to the creation of the new posts. Whilst commenting further on why the 
issue was being raised, Mr Larkin explained that there was a feeling amongst UNISON 
members that high-level posts were being created, but not others at the other end of the 
spectrum. 
 
Councillor Buchanan reported that efforts were being made to take a long-term view, but that 
legislative changes outwith the Council’s control and other factors had created a need to 
establish the posts. Regarding the HSCP, he commented on the need, for example, to 
address adult and health care service issues, to protect both those who used services and 
those who delivered them, and for leadership in the interests of delivering the best 
outcomes. In respect of the Environment Department, he referred to the impact of the 
Planning (Scotland) Act 2019, the Council’s ambitious plans in terms of future development, 
and the importance of having the right people in place to manage issues such as these. 
Having highlighted that only some of these issues and changes had been predicted, 
Councillor Buchanan added that savings had been realised from past departmental 
restructures and that the costs associated with the new posts were being met from within 
existing budgets.   
 
The Director of Environment itemised a wide range of issues that were impacting on his 
service, including the Planning (Scotland) Act 2019, the Transport (Scotland) Act 2019, 
receipt of additional financial resources for roads and the Council’s Capital Programme, 
including provision for the new Leisure Centre in Eastwood Park.  Other issues he referred 
to included, the City Deal, the need to address climate change and sustainability issues, and 
the Council’s house building programme. Whilst acknowledging how the creation of the 
posts might have been perceived, he clarified that other senior posts had also been created 
to address issues that needed to be progressed. However these other posts had not been 
the subject of formal reports as there was provision to deal with these under the Scheme of 
Delegated Functions. The Director of Environment referred to further departmental 
restructuring work to be taken forward, confirming that liaison with the TUs on this would 
take place. 
 
Councillor Bamforth referred to the recruitment of a large number of HSCP staff to enable 
services to be delivered, emphasising that it was not just high level posts that were being 
filled. 
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Mr Larkin supported the need for more staff, but highlighted that some posts had been 
removed from the establishment previously. He reiterated that UNISON supported job 
creation and acknowledged the challenges facing the Environment Department and HSCP, 
commenting that he had been asked to raise the matter in view of perceptions the filling of 
the posts had created. The Director of Environment acknowledged why the creation of the 
new Head of Service in his department could have been perceived as it had been. 
 
It was agreed to note the position and comments made. 
 
 
ANNUAL HEALTH AND SAFETY REPORT  
 
4. The committee considered a report by the Director of Environment providing an 
update on progress made on pursuing health and safety objectives during 2018/19, and on 
the proposed objectives and priorities for the year ahead.  A copy of the Council’s Corporate 
Annual Health and Safety Report 2018/19 was appended to the report. 
 
Having clarified that it was considered good practice by the Health and Safety Executive for 
public bodies to summarise their health and safety performance and plans in their annual 
reports, it was confirmed that the 2018/19 Annual Report would be published on the intranet 
and submitted to the General Health and Safety Committee. The high level content within 
the document, related departmental health and safety reports prepared on a quarterly basis 
and key achievements of the Corporate Health and Safety Unit (CHSU) in 2018/19 were 
amongst issues commented on. It was clarified that of equal importance to progressing 
health and safety issues in 2018/19, was a redesign of the CHSU which had taken place in 
2019/20 along with a reassessment of its key objective, further details of which were 
provided. Various issues to be progressed, such as to improve support for managers to 
enable them to address their responsibilities and convening a programme of related 
meetings, were commented on, in addition to which a range of issues, practices and 
priorities for moving forward were highlighted. 
 
It was concluded that Health and Safety continued to be a fundamental priority and that of 
equal importance were the structural changes made to the CHSU and its new priorities for 
2019/20 and beyond.   
 
The Head of Environment (Strategic Services) explained that the submission of the report to 
the committee for the first time was in the interests of transparency and emphasised the 
importance the authority attached to health and safety.  In response to Councillor Bamforth, 
he commented that the rise in accidents and the main reasons for this documented for 
2018/19 compared to 2017/18 could reflect a rise in incidents or further awareness of 
reporting arrangements. He added that further analysis would be carried out and feedback 
provided, such as at future meetings of the Joint Consultative Committee.   
 
Mr Larkin commented that the rise reported in physical violence incidents was a concern to 
everyone and required a concerted effort to be made to address and reduce these. The 
Head of Environment (Strategic Services) acknowledged the importance of doing so, and 
undertook to raise this at a future meeting of the Council’s Health and Safety Committee. 
 
Councillor Buchanan acknowledged the need to address the rise in incidents reported, and 
welcomed the submission of the report to the committee, noting that issues such as this 
were being considered and discussed at the Council’s Health and Safety Committee.   
 
It was agreed to note:- 
 

(a) that a health and safety report on Education would be submitted to the Joint 
Consultative Committee in September; and 
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(b) otherwise, the report and related comments made.  
 

 
HEALTH AND SAFETY COMMITTEE  
 
5. The committee considered the Minutes of the meetings of the Council’s Health and 
Safety Committee held on 23 July and 22 October 2019. 
 
Whilst referring to the Minute of 22 October 2019, Mr Morris reported that the Working Group 
established to look at best practice and address violence to staff in respect of which the EIS 
had reported a significant rise in 2018/19; had met in November 2019 and January 2020, 
and was scheduled to meet again later in February. He clarified that work was ongoing to 
reduce such incidents.   
 
The committee noted the Minutes and related comments made. 
 
 
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
 
6. It was noted that the next meeting of the committee was scheduled to take place on 
Thursday, 7 May 2020.   
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